A PAPAL VISIT AND THE LIFE ISSUES
     During the Pope’s recent visit to Washington and New York, he included in his homilies and addresses statements, direct and indirect, about the life issues.  Part of President Bush’s April 16 remarks on the White House south lawn welcoming the pope and an audience of some 13,000 (including Father Tom King), may serve as an introduction.  Addressing the pope, the president said: “In a world where some treat life as something to be debased and discarded, we need your message that all human life is sacred” (qtd in WP, 4.17.08:A3).

    In the pope’s acknowledgement of the president’s welcome, he made no direct pro-life reference but he referred to the need “to engage in civic life and to bring one’s deepest beliefs and values to reasoned public debate.”  After the subsequent private meeting of the pope and the president in the White House, a joint Holy See and U.S. statement was issued, which speaks of mutual commitments including to “the respect of the dignity of the human person: the defense and promotion of life, matri-mony and the family” (whitehouse.gov).

     That evening, during a meeting with the U.S. bishops and other religious at the Basilica of the National Shrine, the pope, discussing “the subtle influence of secularism” on the genuine “religious spirit” of Americans, asked rhetorically, “Is it 
consistent for practicing Catholics to ignore or exploit the poor and the marginalized, to promote sexual behavior contrary to Catholic moral teaching, or to adopt positions that contradict the right to life of every human being from conception to natural death?” (vatican.va)  Apropos of morally disturbing legislation and the need for “clear and united witness on such matters,” he notes that “it cannot be assumed that all Catholic citizens think in harmony with the church’s thinking on today’s key ethical questions” and that it falls upon his audience “to ensure that the moral formation provided at every level of ecclesial life reflects the authentic teaching of the Gospel of Life” (ibid.).

In responding to questions posed by the bishops, he told of the “scandal given by Catholics who promote an alleged right to                                                    abortion” (vatican.va).  

     That evening, in meeting with Catholic educators, in general statements again applicable to life, as well as to other issues, he reaffirms the value of academic freedom at Catholic colleges and universities, adding, “any appeal to the principle of academic freedom…to justify positions that contradict the faith and the teaching of the Church….both inside and outside the classroom…. would obstruct or even betray the university’s identity and mission” (ibid.).  Inviting abortion rights advocates to speak on a Catholic campus, for example, comes to mind readily. We recall as readily, the “public witness” to the church’s teaching given by the president of Gonzaga University, Father Robert Spitzer, S.J., a founder of UFL, when he “disinvited” a Planned Parenthood, would-be Gonzaga campus speaker several years ago.

    Still later that Thursday evening, the pope met with representatives of other religions at the John Paul II Cultural Center near Catholic University.  During his address, speaking of faith-based schools, he exclaims: “What an enormous responsibility religious leaders have: to imbue society with a profound awe and respect for human life and freedom; to ensure that human dignity is recognized and cherished; to facilitate peace and justice; to teach children what is right, good and reasonable” Then, in his closing lines, is found the wish that “the followers of all religions…may… stand together in defending and promoting life and religious freedom everywhere” (ibid.).

     The next morning, speaking to the U.N. General Assembly, the pope mentioned “respect for the dignity of the person” as one of the U.N.’s “founding principles and refers to such respect several times throughout his address. He spoke of an instance of a lack of respect for human dignity with “the way the results of scientific research have sometimes been applied.” Allowing that there could be  enormous benefits, yet ‘some instances… represent a clear violation of the order of creation, to the point where not only is the sacred character of life contradicted, but the human person and the family are robbed of their natural identity….a choice…between science and ethics” must “never” be “require[ed]…scientific method[s] that [are] truly respectful of ethical imperatives” must be adopted” (ibid.).  And, since 2008 marks the 60th anniversary of the U.N.’s “Universal Declaration of Human Rights,” the pope speaks at some length of that document. We add that its Article 3 reads, “Everyone has the right to life, liberty and security of person.”  Its last article (30) denies that the Declaration implies “any right” to destroy “the rights and freedoms set forth herein” (un.org).

     On Saturday morning in St. Patrick’s Cathedral, he spoke of the Church’s being “called to proclaim the gift of life, to serve life, and to promote a culture of life.”  He then made special mention of “the heroic witness to the Gospel of Life” of Cardinals Terence Cooke and John O’Connor, former archbishops of New York (ibid.).

     Finally, on Sunday afternoon at mass in Yankee Stadium, the pope delivered the last homily of his visit to some 60 thousand people. Towards its end, he praised the American Catholic community for its “outstanding… prophetic witness in the defense of life” in educating “the young” and caring “for the poor, the sick and the stranger in your midst.” Then, speaking of “the truths which have their foundation in” Christ, he says, “These….are the truths which alone can guarantee respect for the inalienable dignity” of all “including the most defenseless of all human beings, the unborn child in the mother’s womb” (ibid.).

CAMPAIGN 2008

     “I’ve got two daughters, 9 years old and 6 years old.  I’m going to teach them first of all about values and morals. But if they make a mistake, I don’t want them punished [italics added] with a baby” (Senator Obama, speaking at a town hall meeting in Johnstown, PA on 3.29.08, CBNews.3.31.08; LifeNews, 4.1.08).  He later referred to his daughters as “precious” and as “miracles” (CBNews, 3.31.08

     Senator Obama, as an Illinois State Senator, voted against the state’s Born Alive Infant Protection Act (BAIPA) on two different occasions. The measure would provide medical treatment to babies who survived failed abortions or those who were “left to die…following intentional premature deaths” (Lifenews. 3.25.08).

     “Staunchly anti-abortion” Senator Robert P. Casey, Jr. (D-PA), who ran as a pro-life Democrat, endorsed Senator Obama recently.  The former’s father, the late Robert P. Casey Sr., a Governor of  Pennsylvania and a pro-life champion, “refused to endorse presidential nominee Bill Clinton in 1992 over the issue of abortion and was denied a speaking role at the Democratic convention” (Washington Post [hereafter, WP] 3. 31.08:A7). “If you talk about only one issue, that’s going to prevent you from solving a lot of problems,” Senator Casey declared (ibid.). Congressional historians, we suggest, would be hard pressed to find any member of Congress who has ever “talk[ed] about only one issue.” Regardless of the Casey endorsement, Senator Obama lost the Pennsylvania primary.

     Representative Bart Stupak of Michigan, a Pro-life Democrat, “in an open letter to” DNC chairman, Howard Dean, regarding the Florida and Michigan non-primaries, “said he is remaining neutral in the contest between Barack Obama and Hillary Clinton…” (WP, 4.1.08: A8).

     Democratic Representative John Murtha of Pennsylvania, “an opponent of abortion” (Catholic Standard 11.16.06:7; WP, 3.29.08:A4), has endorsed Senator Clinton, a proponent of legal abortion. (“I think abortion should remain legal,” she said at Messiah College in Pennsylvania on 4.13.08; LifeNews, 4.14.08).

     “In a recent poll of women in battle-ground states conducted by the Planned Parenthood Action Fund, about 23 percent incorrectly believed that McCain supports abortion rights, compared with 18 percent who understood that he is an opponent.  More than half said they did not know where he stood on the issue. Setting the record straight could weaken his hold on some voters, Democrats said” (WP, 4.12.08: A4).

     A Gallup poll (conducted March 7-22) found a large number of Democrats plan to vote for John McCain should their favorite candidate not get the nomination.  It said 28% of Clinton supporters will vote for McCain should Obama be the nominee, and 19% of Obama supporters will back McCain if Clinton gets the nomination (LifeNews, 3/26/08).  

     The columnist, Nat Henthof explained why he will not vote for Obama (W.Times, 4/28/08). “Obama is an extremist.”  He tells of Obama’s anti-life record including his working overtime to defeat the Born Alive Protection Act in the Illinois legislature.  Yet Senator Obama claims that he does not want to be divisive!  

      In April, the California Pro-life Council and Wisconsin Right to Life became the first two state pro-life organizations to endorse Senator McCain for president.  The California group adopted the same resolution on McCain that the NRTLC approved. All three groups, of course, oppose embryonic stem cell research, which the senator backs. He “opposes human cloning and the intentional creation of human embryos for research,” however (Life News, 4. 24.08).  

     The Republican Party platform reads, in part: “As a country, we must keep our pledge to the first guarantee of the Declaration of Independence.  That is why we say the unborn child has a fundamental right to life which cannot be infringed” (qtd. in Life News, 4.2.08) 
QUOTEWORTHY

     “The advance of pro-choice policies imported a different ideology into the Democratic Party [different from that of the preceding generation of Democrats] ---the absolute triumph of individualism. The rights and choices of adults have become paramount, even at the expense of other, voiceless members of the community” (Michael Gerson, “Obama’s Abortion Extremism,” WP 4.2.08: A19).

     “The causes are diverse but the ‘eclipse’ of God, creator of man, is at the root of the profound current crisis concerning the truth about man, about human procreation and the family” (from “Family and Human Procreation,” issued by the Pontifical Council for the Family in June 2006).

     On February 10, The New York Times had an article, “The First Ache,” by Annie Murphy Paul, that allowed that the fetus feels pain as early as 20 weeks and maybe earlier.  It tells of a Dr. Kanwaljeet Anand of the neo-natal intensive care unit at the John Radcliffe Hospital in Oxford, England, who showed through clinical trials that preterm infants did in deed perceive pain. 
     “If he [Pope Benedict XVI during his April visit to the U.S.] talks about the culture of life, evangelicals will stand up and say ‘hallelujah.’ If he talks about the need for Jesuits to get in line, people [presumably, evangelicals] will shrug” (Ted Olsen of Christianity Today qtd. in WP.3.29.08: B11).  The pope did not talk about the latter subject in any of his publicly delivered discourses. 

     “On life issues in Britain, the slippery slope has become a vertical drop, with a respectable, non-controversial, scientific barbarism at its bottom (Michael Gerson in WP. 3.28.08: A18).

     “I hope that many priests and deacons will join the Priests for Life [PFL].  This Association needs many members to educate and encourage all the priests and deacons who must all work together to stop the terrible war against unborn children” (Blessed Teresa of Calcutta, 1.24.95 letter to PFL qtd. in PFL newsletter, May/June 2006)

MEMBERSHIP NEWS

     John F. Quinn (History, Salve Regina University) had an article “Abolitionists’ Perspectives on Abortion” published in the The Human Life Review, Fall, 2007.
     Carol Abromaitis (English, Loyola Baltimore) spoke at a 3.7.08 meeting of the Catholic Evidence League in Baltimore.  Her subject was the contribution of early Maryland Catholics to religious freedom in the U.S.

     Frank Beckwith (Philosophy and Church State Studies, Baylor) was the Mary Ann Remick Senior Visiting Fellow in Notre Dame’s Center for Ethics and Culture during the academic year 2008-2009.

     On 3.29.08, Edmund Pellegrino, chairman of the President’s Council on Bioethics, participated in “What Makes Us Human,” the Sixteenth Cosmos Club [Washington, D.C.] Spring Symposium. His presentation was titled “Being Human and Facing our Finitude.” Recent Life and Learning lecturer, Robert George, Professor of Jurisprudence at Princeton, presented “The Human Condition” at the same event.

NOTES AND NOTICES
     The recently deceased, former bishop of the Episcopal Diocese of Washington, Ronald H. Haines who had ordained an “open lesbian” in 1991, had as one of his “most vocal critics… his wife, Mary, an antiabortion activist who was vice president of the National Organization of Episcopalians for Life (WP, 3.26.08: B7).

     Ward Kischer (Emeritus Professor of Cell Biology and Embryology, University of Arizona, College of Medicine) has an article appearing in the Linacre Quarterly that objects to calling early embryonic cells  “Stem Cells.”  He suggests the claim was first made in the early 1980s that early embryonic blastomeres were, in fact, stem cells, on the guise that all tissues are eventually derived from those early cells.  He believes the equivalency was made in order to lay claim to the many “spare” embryos in IVF laboratories.
     The pro-life group of the Presbyterian Church in the United States is called “Presbyterians Pro-Life.” Their web address is www.ppl.org. Their home page reads, in part,”…committed to restoring the Church’s witness and ministry in response to questions about life.”  The recently elected President of the group’s Board of Directors is the Reverend John S. Sheldon, pastor of the First Presbyterian Church of Ocean City, NJ. Their newsletter is titled “Presbyterians Pro-Life News” (ppl.org/NEWS).

     We mourn the death of a leading Pro-life figure, Cardinal Alfonso Lopez-Trujillo of Columbia, who died at age 72 on April 19 in Rome. He was head of the Pontifical Council for the Family since 1990.  Father Frank Pavone, National Director of Priests for Life (PFL), described him as “one of the Church’s strongest advocates for the dignity of the human person and the family, and both his friends and his enemies knew it. He knew and often said that the church’s pro-life stance was not just a teaching, but a battle and he willingly undertook the sacrifices of that battle in his own life” (msnbc.msn.com, 4.20.08; PFL news release, 4.20.08). Pope Benedict XVI presided at the cardinal’s funeral liturgy on 4.23 and delivered the homily in which he spoke of the cardinal’s “tireless activity in safeguarding and promoting the family and Christian marriage” and of “the courage with which he defended the non-negotiable values of human life” (VIS press release, 4.23.08).  R.I.P.

     “Swiss Aid for Mother and Child” is the name of Switzerland’s largest Pro-Life group (news.bbc.co.uk, 6.1.02). Switzerland voted to decriminalize abortion in June 2002. The law voted in, permits abortion up to the 12th week of pregnancy “for just about any reason” (Life News, 6.16.06).

CAMPUS

     Bay Buchanan, former U.S. treasurer, current CNN political analyst and sister of Pat Buchanan, spoke at American University in Washington on 4.15.08. She spoke on how students “can stand up for the pre-born on college campuses” The event was sponsored by AU Students for Life.

     York University in Canada had scheduled a debate on whether women should be able to have an abortion.  But it was cancelled at the last minute by Kelly Holloway, president of the York University Graduate Students Association and vice chairperson of the student center.  “The Supreme Court has made a decision, and that’s good enough for me. I think we should accept that the debate is over.”  The administration and students did not think so. The outrage was instantaneous and the event was rescheduled.  
     Celebrated actor and human rights activist, Martin Sheen, will receive Notre Dame’s Laetare Medal for 2008 in May.  Father John I. Jenkins, Notre Dame president, spoke of Sheen’s drawing attention to issues “that cry out for redress, such as the plight of immigrant workers and homeless people, the waging of unjust war, the killing of the unborn and capital punishment.”  Sheen described himself as a Catholic peace activist, opponent of abortion and student of Catholic social teaching.” Previous Laetare Medal recipients include Dorothy Day, Walker Percy and Sister Helen Prejean. (Catholic Standard, 3.6.08: 14).

     A recent issue of the Yale Daily News reported that “an art major’s senior project” to be displayed on 4.22. “documents a nine-month process in which she artificially inseminated herself ‘as often as possible’ and took abortifacient drugs to induce miscarriage” (Feminists for Life news release, 4.17.08). Aliza Shvarts later asserted that her project was a ruse but later denied that assertion. The university would not permit her to display her project “with those of other graduating art students because she would not sign a statement admitting she was never pregnant and never had the alleged abortions” (Life News, 4.24.08).
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CULTURES OF LIFE AND DEATH
     The Royal College of Psychiatrists in Great Britain has issued a statement saying that some women may suffer mental health problems after an abortion and called on health care professionals to provide better screening and informed consent (LifeNews, 3/21/08).
     Euthanasia was quasi-legalized in the Netherlands by a court order in 1973.  But we were assured the practice would be limited to a very few.  Since then, with the general support of the Dutch people, the practice has expanded considerably.  Beyond the “mercy killing” of those requesting assistance because of severe pain and a lingering death, recent figures tell of about 900/per year who are euthanized without their consent.  (This is not quite legal, but is accepted generally.)  

       Dutch doctors also assist the suicides of the depressed.  This practice was accepted by the Dutch Supreme Court in 1993 when it had no objection when a doctor euthanized a woman who was in grief over the death of her two sons.  It was only in 2001 that the Dutch parliament formally legalized euthanasia. Now there are signs that many in the Netherlands are worried about the high rate of suicide, including a high number of youthful suicides.  
     In Washington State, the Coalition Against Assisted Suicide has formed to combat 1-1000, the Assisted Suicide Bill that is being promoted for the 2008 ballot. Twenty-five states have defeated bills and/or initiatives aimed at legalizing the process.  In Washington in 1991 a similar law was proposed and defeated by the voters 54% to 46%  (see noassistedsuicide.com).
      There is an increasing acceptance of physician assisted suicide in the US.  On “The View” Dr. Jack Kevorkian was praised by Whoopi Goldberg and Joy Behar (long-time hosts).  Kevorkian is an assisted suicide crusader and claims to have assisted in about 130 suicides.  He is now running for the US congress.  Goldberg described herself as a “big fan” of Kevorkian.  Behar wondered, “Why is he a bad guy? I don’t understand it.”  (LifeNews, 3,6,08).
    “Thousands of UK Catholics have ID cards telling doctors not to withhold liquid from them if they become ill. The card, produced by the Association of Catholic Women reads: “In case of my admission to hospital, please contact a Roman Catholic priest. I would like my nursing care to include fluids—however administered” (SPUC news, 1.15.07).

     “ A bill that would have established criteria for euthanasia practice in Columbia has died in the Columbian Senate. The bill…supported by the government…lacked votes in the senate.”  The measure “would have allowed relatives to decide if a family member should be euthanized” ([International Task Force on Euthanasia and Assisted Suicide] Update, 2008, Vol.22, No.1:7).

 Hurry, Hurry!  It may not be too late to register for the 18th Annual Conference of the University Faculty for Life.  
To reserve a room on campus call (414) 288 7208 by May 14, 2008.  Check-in from 12 noon to 5pm in the Alumni Memorial Union, 1442 W. Wisconsin Ave.  Send registration and check ($60 for the Conference and $44 per night per person for a single; $30 per night per person for a double) to Professor Richard Fehring, College of Nursing, Marquette University, P.O. Box 1881, Milwaukee, WI  53201 – 1881.
The Conference is open to present or retired College, Seminary or University Professors and their spouses.  Please indicate your affiliation on your registration form.
